	Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees

Academic and Student Affairs Committee Meeting
January 11, 2016


	Committee Chair Dr. S. Amjad Hussain was present with Committee members Mr. Jeffrey C. Cole, Ms. Mary Ellen Pisanelli, Mr. Gary P. Thieman, and Student Trustee Ms. Anna L. Crisp. Student Trustee Daniel D. Arendt was absent. Other Trustees who attended the meeting included Ms. Sharon Speyer, and Mr. Joseph H. Zerbey, IV.  Faculty representative Dr. Kristen Keith was present; Community member Ms. Mary Fedderke was also present.  New member to the Committee in attendance were ProMedica Partners Ms. Holly Bristoll and Arturo Polizzi.  Other meeting attendees included Dr. Jamie Barlowe, Mr. John Barrett, Mr. Benjamin Barros, Dr. Frank Calzonetti, Dr. Christopher Cooper, Ms. Meghan Cunningham, Mr. David Cutri, Ms. Debra Davis, Dr. Christina Fitzgerald, Dr. Sharon Gaber, Dr. Christopher Ingersoll, Mr. Lawrence Kelley, Dr. Patricia Komuniecki, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Ms. Christine Long, Dr. James Mager, Ms. Vanessa McCray, Mr. Samuel McCrimmon, Dr. William Messer, Jr., Ms. Holly Monsos, Mr. David Morlock, Mr. Pete Papadimos, Dr. Kaye Patten, Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Mr. Matthew Schroeder, Ms. Joan Stasa, Mr. Nickolas Vitale, and Dr. Jeffrey Wilkinson.

	ATTENDANCE



	The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Trustee Hussain in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel room.  
	CALL TO ORDER



	Dr. Hussain welcomed new Committee members to the meeting:  ProMedica Partners, Ms. Holly Bristoll, President of ProMedica Bay Park Hospital/ ProMedica Chief Integration Officer for Academic Affiliations, and Mr. Arturo Polizzi, President ProMedica Toledo Hospital/President ProMedica Toledo Children’s Hospital.  Ms. Bristoll is also Co-Chair of the Academic Affiliation Operating Group.  She shares this title with Dr. James Kleshinski, UT Senior Associate Dean for Clinical Affiliation. 


	WELCOME TO

NEW MEMBERS



	Trustee Hussain requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the October 12, 2015 Committee meeting and approve them as written. A motion was received by Trustee Pisanelli, seconded by Trustee Cole, followed by Committee approval.

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	The Faculty Senate report, Attachment 1, was presented by Dr. Kristen Keith, Associate Professor Economics and President Faculty Senate.

	FACULTY SENATE

REPORT

	The Graduate Council report, Attachment 2, was presented by Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Professor of Science Education and Director of Secondary Teacher Education in the Curriculum and Instruction Department of the Judith Herb College of Education/Graduate Council Chair.
	GRADUATE COUNCIL

REPORT



	Student Government representatives were not present at the meeting and no report was provided.

	STUDENT GOVERNMENT REPORT

	Last year, Dr. Christopher Cooper, Executive VP Clinical Affairs/Dean of the College of Medicine and Life Sciences, recommended to the Board that he would provide an annual update of notable accomplishments for the year for the College of Medicine and Life Sciences.  He stated that today’s presentation would focus on a review of the highlights within the College and envisions that this will become an annual report.  He set the stage for his presentation by speaking about the University’s reputation through education, research, and patient care.  Dr. Cooper provided detailed information to the Committee about the following areas:
· 2015 Entering Class Profile

· Student Performance and Success

· Physician Assistant Studies

· Surgical Services

· Urology Residency

· Family Medicine and Family Medicine Patient Volume

· Internal Medicine

· Cancer Care and Research

· Pediatric Services

· Emergency Medicine and Emergency Department Patient Volume

· Department of Neurology

· Pathology:  Efforts of Dr. Kenneth Hensley

· Psychiatry

· Obstetrics and Gynecology

· Microbiology, Clinical and Biomarker Research

· Diligence and Efficiency

· Outreach and Visibility

· Academic Affiliation Agreement with ProMedica Health System

· Major Initiatives for 2016

	COLLEGE OF MEDICINE AND LIFE SCIENCES ANNUAL REPORT



	Mr. John Barrett, Interim Provost and Executive VP Academic Affairs, introduced Dr. Jeffrey Wilkinson to the Committee, Professor and Chair of the Department of Communication, to present information on a Bachelor of Arts in Media Communication Degree Program Proposal.  Dr. Wilkinson reported that this degree program will better reflect the rapidly changing field of Media Communication; will allow the Department and the University to broaden and deepen existing partnerships; and, will allow students to have a more intensive experience with expanded opportunities for experiential learning in mass media.  His discussion also included several bullet points about building upon the programs that the Communications Department currently has, notable points about the proposed program, and the added value the proposed program will have for ESPN3 and UT.   A chart was displayed showing distribution in overall Communications majors, declared majors in Media Communication,  declared majors in General Communication, and others fulfilling requirements of both degree plans for the current fiscal year and the next three.  After discussion, Trustee Hussain requested a motion to approve the Media Communication Degree for forwarding to the Consent Agenda at the February Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Pisanelli and approved by the Committee.

	PROPOSED MEDIA COMMUNICATION DEGREE


	Two honorary degree nominations were presented by Mr. Barrett at this meeting.  Extensive biographical sketches of the following nominations were provided to the Committee members prior to this meeting for their review.
Upon the recommendation of the Academic Honors Committee, Dr. Johnnetta Betsch Cole, a distinguished educator/administrator, cultural anthropologist and humanitarian, was recommended for an honorary degree to be conferred at one of the Spring 2016 Commencement ceremonies where she has been asked to be the keynote speaker.  Mr. Barrett discussed Dr. Cole’s exceptional leadership, accomplishments and education.   In recognition of her accomplishments and service activities, he requested the Board’s support of her nomination for the Honorary Degree of Doctor of Humane Letters, honoris causa.  Dr. Hussain requested approval to forward Dr. Cole’s nomination to the Consent Agenda at the February Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Thieman, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the Committee.
Upon recommendation of the Academic Honors Committee, Major General Susan Y. Desjardins, was recommended to receive an honorary degree at the College of Medicine and Life Sciences graduation ceremony on May 27 where she has been requested to be the keynote speaker.  Mr. Barrett discussed Major General Desjardins remarkable, highly decorated, 30-year career with experiences at every level of the Air Force.  In recognition of her accomplishments and service activities, Mr. Barrett requested the Board’s support to confer Major General Desjardins with an Honorary Degree of Doctor of Public Service, honoris causa.  Dr. Hussain requested approval to forward Major General Desjardins nomination to the Consent Agenda at the February Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Pisanelli, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the Committee.

	HONORARY DEGREE NOMINATIONS


	Mr. Barrett presented the Committee with information about the merger of the College of Health Science and the College of Social Justice and Human Service into the College of Health and Human Services.  A chart was displayed showing how the current colleges were aligned.  The merger process was discussed as being very transparent and collegial by:

· Developed guiding principles

· Established planning team

· Developed possible structures

· Solicited feedback via town halls and the web

· Selected final structure and name

· Recommendations presented to President and Provost
Provost Barrett stated that the proposed college structure would be organized into four schools, yet to be named.  Trustee Hussain requested a motion to approve the proposed merger for forwarding to the Consent Agenda at the February Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Pisanelli, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the Committee.

	PROPOSED COLLEGE MERGER

	Committee Chair Hussain prefaced this presentation by stating that there has been a debate across the country to reassess why there is a need for humanities in undergraduate education.  He indicated that we are fortunate that we have had going commitment and support for the humanities at UT for the last several years.
Mr. Barrett introduced Dr. Christina Fitzgerald, Professor of English Literature, specializing in the medieval period.  Dr. Fitzgerald is also the faculty advisor to the Beta Rho Chapter of the Sigma Tau Delta International English Honor Society and the Director of the Humanities Institute at UT.  Dr. Fitzgerald began by reading The Humanities Institute Mission to the Committee.  She provided history about the Institute and information about the re-established Institute in 2014.  She reported that there have been14 Humanities Happy Hour events from 2014 to date, which have had excellent attendance.  These events are public-oriented, informal, engaging and social.  Dr. Fitzgerald discussed annual lectures and other events organized by the Institute.  She also talked about the Institute’s social media exposure via Facebook and Twitter.  The Spring 2016 schedule of events was outlined and welcome was made to those present at the meeting to attend any or all of the events scheduled.   Dr. Fitzgerald distributed “Save the Date” cards for the Spring 2016 events.  A copy of Dr. Fitzgerald’s presentation and talk is available in the Board of Trustees Office.

	FACULTY RESEARCH HIGHLIGHT


	Dr. Hussain requested a motion to enter Executive Session at 2:10 p.m. to discuss trade secrets under the Ohio Uniform Trade Secret Act contained in Ohio Revised Code Section 1333.61.  A motion was received from Trustee Thieman, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the Committee.  A roll call of the Committee was taken by Ms. Stasa, Board Secretary:  Mr. Cole, yes; Dr. Hussain, yes; Ms. Pisanelli, yes; and, Mr. Thieman, yes.  After discussions, the Committee exited Executive Session with no action taken.


	EXECUTIVE SESSION



	Trustee Hussain adjourned the meeting at 3:00 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT


Attachment 1

Faculty Senate Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

January 11, 2016
Faculty Senate and the Faculty Senate Executive Committee have been very active since my last report to the Academic and Student Affairs Committee. Since we last met, Faculty Senate has had five meetings. We have hosted Congresswoman Marcy Kaptur as well as various members of President Gaber’s leadership team. We have had presentations on changes and proposed changes to UT’s Financial Aid policies, as well as the UT College of Medicine and Life Sciences/ProMedica Academic Affiliation Agreement. 

We’ve been updated on the HLC Assurance Argument in preparation for the HLC’s April 2016 site visit. Representatives from Faculty Senate are serving on search committees for the Provost, the CFO/Senior Vice President for Finance and Administration, and the Vice President for Enrollment Management as well as the Governor’s Affordability and Efficiency Taskforce. The Executive Committee is meeting with Dr. Mager, Interim Vice President of Enrollment Management, on a regular basis as Strategic Enrollment Planning is a priority for the University. In addition to having a Faculty Senate representative on the Strategic Enrollment Planning Council, all seven working groups have faculty representation. Finally, we are frequently asked to recommend faculty members to serve on various committees, groups or taskforces. This degree of faculty involvement sends a very strong positive signal to the faculty of the Board’s and President Gaber’s commitment to better communication. 

In my last report, I told you that all our standing committees were seated and had chairs. Since then, they have been very productive. For example, the Senate Committees on Elections and Constitution and Rules worked together so we may use electronic ballots in our spring elections. At our next meeting, the Senate Committee on Academic Programs will present a recommendation on changing the minimum and maximum number of hours required for a Baccalaureate degree – a necessary prelude to bringing this issue to the Board of Trustees. 

We’ve begun work with the Provost’s office on two projects. The first is an extensive review of all courses in our undergraduate catalog to be completed before the end of spring semester. This review will correct any errors in a course’s title, description, pre- and co-requisites, semester or semesters offered, and its general education and/or multicultural status. All corrections and changes will go through the regular curriculum modification process, which means that February and March will be a busy time for the Faculty Senate’s Committees on Undergraduate Curriculum, Core Curriculum and Academic Programs. 

Second, we will be collaborating with the University Teaching Center to develop pre-tenure and promotion workshops for faculty.

I’ll end with the offer that I have made in all my reports – If there is an issue you would like us to investigate or a question we could answer, please let us know. We are at your disposal. 

Respectfully, 

Kristen Keith, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Faculty Senate President

Attachment 2

Graduate Council Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

January 11, 2016
Graduate Council is actively participating in several activities to support graduate education and shared governance. 

Members of the Graduate Council Executive Committee are representing graduate faculty on the following committees. 

· Rebecca Schneider is a member of the Provost Search Committee. 
· Connie Schall is a member of the Council for Strategic Enrollment Planning. 
· Jerry Van Hoy is a member of the VP for Enrollment Management Search Committee.

· Graduate Council is working with Jim Mager to support efforts to grow graduate student enrollment. 

· The Academic Programs and Regulations Committee will advise the Provost and the Dean of the College of Graduate Studies on academic policies prior to posting policies for public comment. 

· The Program Review Committee is working in partnership with the College of Graduate Studies and the Provost’s office to conduct and refine the program review process consistent with HLC guidelines. 
· This spring, Graduate Council will be reviewing information for every graduate course for the new Graduate Course Catalog. 
Graduate Council discussed the needs of international students with Mr. Pete Thomas, Associate Director of International Student and Scholars Services and Ms. Alessandra Krusciel, Vice President of International Student Association. 
· International students are impressed with the accessibility of UT professors.

· International students know only about big US universities. We need to tell them about UT.

· International students need help with language and need support in spite of language issues. 

· UT needs to include more information on our webpage regarding programs and active research. 

· Undergraduate students need to know more about UT’s graduate programs. 
In response to questions at the previous Academic and Student Affairs Committee meeting, I gathered information about enrollment for graduate students and international graduate students. I was assisted by Dean Komuniecki and the associate deans from each college. The framing question was, In what graduate programs do we have room for growth generally and specifically for international students? International graduate student enrollment totals for the University of Toledo are described in Tables 1-4. Some points of interest include the following:

· Enrollment is down specifically for US students in master's programs and international students in doctoral programs.
· International students make up 24% of master's students and 35% of doctoral students.

· Enrollment is down overall for international students from Asia (China and India). 

· Enrollment is up for international doctoral students from the Middle East and North Africa (Saudi Arabia). 

· By program of study, international student enrollment is down for business and up for social and behavior science. 

· The associate deans report room for growth in graduate programs across the colleges. 

· For international students, master’s programs were highlighted for growth. Examples include professional science masters, dual master’s in education, all areas of engineering, many areas of medical science, music and the arts, counseling and school psychology, pharmacy, and legal studies.

· For international students, some doctoral programs were identified for growth. Examples include pharmacy, educational technology, curriculum and instruction, and biomedical science. 
· Programs that lead to specific licenses, have clinical components, or are designed for working professionals are generally not appropriate for international students.

· Online courses and programs were noted as necessary for international students in many programs. On the other hand, some international students need face-to-face courses.

We continue to encourage everyone with an interest in graduate education to bring their ideas and questions to Graduate Council. 

Respectfully,

Rebecca M. Schneider, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Graduate Council Chair
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